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HONORING SHERIFF’S DEPUTY 
DAVID SOLIS 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The 
Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
California (Mr. RUIZ) for 5 minutes. 

Mr. RUIZ. Mr. Speaker, I rise to 
honor the outstanding service and her-
oism of one of California’s finest, Riv-
erside County Sheriff’s Deputy David 
Solis, who serves in Coachella, Cali-
fornia. 

On May 25, 2017, Deputy Solis en-
gaged in a chase with a suspect in a ve-
hicle, which led to a foot pursuit. The 
suspect unexpectedly drew a firearm 
and shot Deputy Solis six times at 
close range. Though he was critically 
injured, Deputy Solis continued to feed 
his team information, ensuring other 
officers could secure the area, which 
led to the eventual capture of the sus-
pect. 

Incredibly, Deputy Solis was back to 
work after just 4 months of recovery. 
His bravery, strength, and profes-
sionalism exemplify the very best in 
law enforcement, which is why his de-
partment selected him to receive the 
Public Safety Officer Medal of Valor 
for exhibiting ‘‘extraordinary valor 
above and beyond the call of duty.’’ It 
is the highest decoration for public 
safety officers. 

Deputy Solis, you truly embody 
these values. Your courage has made 
our entire valley a safer place. You and 
all law enforcement officers put your-
selves in harm’s way each day to keep 
us safe. 

On behalf of my wife, Monica, and 
the entire 36th Congressional District, 
I thank you, Martha, and your chil-
dren—Caleb, Jonah, Grace, Jeremy, 
and Penny—for your service and sac-
rifice. 

GOP TAX PLAN 
Mr. RUIZ. Mr. Speaker, the tax plan 

being considered in conference right 
now will be devastating for the people 
I represent, in particular, seniors, 
homeowners, students, and taxpaying 
middle class Californians. 

According to every nonpartisan esti-
mate out there, this tax plan will blow 
a giant hole in our deficit, a $1 trillion 
hole, in fact. 

So my first question is: Who is going 
to pay for it? 

Well, next year it will be our seniors, 
to the tune of $25 billion in cuts to 
Medicare. 

And 10 years from now? 
We will be looking at cuts to pro-

grams that invest in our children and 
our future, like Pell grants for our stu-
dents. 

My next question is: Who will actu-
ally benefit? 

Well, it won’t be California home-
owners, who, on average, will see their 
taxes go up by $800 a year. It won’t be 
hardworking families in southern Cali-
fornia, who will be double-taxed on 
their income. 

It will be corporations that will get 
free rein to ship jobs overseas, because 

any income ‘‘earned’’ abroad will be 
completely tax free. 

It will be the wealthiest 1 percent 
who get more than 50 percent of the 
tax cuts in this plan, while sticking 
our children with the bill. 

I want to simplify and modernize our 
Tax Code to give middle class families 
the purchasing power they need to im-
prove their lives and spark the econ-
omy. This plan, unfortunately, will fur-
ther burden the middle class for the 
benefit of millionaires. 

So, let’s start over. Let’s come back 
to the table to make real, bipartisan 
tax reform a reality and to give real 
tax cuts to all the people we serve. 

f 

HONORING PAUL WENGER 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The 
Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
California (Mr. DENHAM) for 5 minutes. 

Mr. DENHAM. Mr. Speaker, today, I 
rise to honor a true friend and advo-
cate of agriculture. For the past 8 
years, Paul Wenger has led the Cali-
fornia Farm Bureau with passion and 
dedication, ensuring that one of our 
State’s most vital industries remains 
at the forefront worldwide. As a long-
time native of California’s Tenth Dis-
trict and the city of Modesto, Paul has 
consistently been engaged in making 
our community a better place. 

As a third-generation farmer, Paul 
grows almonds and walnuts on the fam-
ily farm, which includes property pur-
chased by his grandfather in 1910. His 
farming operation also includes a mar-
keting component for processed al-
monds and walnuts through his Wood 
Colony Nut Company. 

Paul attended Modesto Junior Col-
lege, or MJC, before transferring to Cal 
Poly San Luis Obispo, where he earned 
a degree in animal science. 

From 1990 to 1994, he served as presi-
dent of the Stanislaus County Farm 
Bureau. Three years later, Paul became 
a statewide officer, when he was elect-
ed second vice president. He was then 
elected first vice president in 2005. He 
also served as a member of the Bu-
reau’s board of directors and chaired 
its water advisory committee and 
water development task force. 

Since 2009, Paul has served as presi-
dent of the statewide California Farm 
Bureau. He has been on the front lines 
fighting for water rights and supplies, 
less government overreach, immigra-
tion reform, and sustainable working 
lands that are essential to keeping 
farming and ranching alive. 

In 2014, he received the Stanislaus 
Farm Bureau’s Distinguished Service 
Award and has been long praised for his 
effective messaging, engagement, pas-
sion, and unwavering principles. 

Paul has successfully given Cali-
fornia a strong voice at the national 
table by serving on the board of direc-
tors for the American Farm Bureau. 

Alongside his work to advocate for 
our region at the State and national 
level, Paul has dedicated countless 
hours to our local community as well. 

He served on the Salida Volunteer Fire 
Department, the Hart-Ransom School 
Board of Trustees, the Central Valley 
Farmland Trust Trustee Council, and 
the Stanislaus Land Trust and Agricul-
tural Pavilion boards, just to name a 
few. He has been very active. 

Paul’s tenure as president ends this 
year, but I am confident he will con-
tinue to play a vital role in the advo-
cacy and evolution of our agriculture 
industry. 

I thank Paul for his hard work and 
continued friendship. I thank his wife, 
Deborah, his three sons, and their 
grandchildren for graciously sharing 
Paul with the farmers, ranchers, and 
our community, who have relied on his 
leadership. 

Mr. Speaker, please join me in hon-
oring and recognizing my good friend 
for his unwavering leadership, accom-
plishments, and contributions on be-
half of the agriculture industry. 

f 

HONORING THE LIFE OF LOWELL 
HAWTHORNE 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The 
Chair recognizes the gentlewoman from 
New York (Ms. CLARKE) for 5 minutes. 

Ms. CLARKE of New York. Mr. 
Speaker, I rise today in tribute to a 
great man, a loving husband and fa-
ther, a visionary entrepreneur, a phi-
lanthropist and humanitarian, my be-
loved and dear friend, Mr. Lowell Haw-
thorne of the Bronx, New York. 

Lowell Hawthorne immigrated to the 
United States from the beautiful island 
nation of Jamaica in 1981 and, like 
most immigrants to our country, began 
his pursuit of the American Dream. 

After working his way up the admin-
istrative ranks of the New York City 
Police Department as an accountant 
handling police pensions, he was bitten 
by the entrepreneurial bug and started 
a home-based business doing tax re-
turns for coworkers and friends on the 
force. 

Determined to provide for his family 
a life that he never had, in 1989, in-
spired by his father and sisters, who 
were bakers, and with the financial 
support of his wife and siblings, he 
would go on to open the first Golden 
Krust Bakery, on East Gun Hill Road 
in the Bronx, New York. His specialties 
included the Jamaican beef patty, Car-
ibbean baked goods, and other culinary 
delights. 

From there, his entrepreneurial tal-
ents, work ethic, and dogged deter-
mination allowed him to soar, me-
thodically expanding his empire to in-
clude over 120 stores in nine States 
across the country. Golden Krust Car-
ibbean Bakery & Grill would become 
the first Caribbean-American-owned 
business in the United States to be 
granted a franchise license. Producing 
more than 50 million beef, chicken, and 
vegetable patties a year, Golden Krust 
is also the largest Caribbean-Amer-
ican-owned business in the Nation. 

Lowell has been described by his em-
ployees as a nice boss, a wonderful guy, 
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a God-fearing man, also, as someone 
who cared deeply for his staff, his fam-
ily, his community, and the beloved 
land of his birth, Jamaica. 

He leaves to cherish his legacy his 
devoted wife of 34 years, Lorna, and his 
four children, who all worked for the 
company: Daren, Omar, Monique, and 
Haywood. 

I admire Lowell for bringing our 
shared love of Jamaican culture to life 
on a larger scale through food and fel-
lowship. His success story is an inspira-
tion to all who continue to dream the 
American Dream. I personally was hon-
ored to have known him. 

As part of a tight-knit Caribbean di-
aspora and Jamaican community, he 
was considered a beloved part of my ex-
tended family, so much so that my 
mother adopted him, as mothers often 
do, and took him under her wing and 
into her heart. Lowell was more than a 
friend; he was a brother. 

Today, I honor his life and living leg-
acy. I will miss my friend and will 
cherish him always. On behalf of the 
people of the Ninth Congressional Dis-
trict of New York, the Clarke family, 
and myself, I wish to express my most 
deepest, profound condolences to the 
family and friends of the honorable 
Lowell Hawthorne. 

f 

PLANNED PARENTHOOD 
INVESTIGATION 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The 
Chair recognizes the gentlewoman from 
Alabama (Mrs. ROBY) for 5 minutes. 

Mrs. ROBY. Mr. Speaker, a few days 
ago, we learned of the Department of 
Justice’s decision to open an investiga-
tion in the appalling practice of abor-
tion providers harvesting and traf-
ficking aborted babies’ body parts for 
profit—finally. 

Mr. Speaker, as my colleagues surely 
remember, in July of 2015, senior 
Planned Parenthood officials were 
caught on camera discussing how abor-
tion procedures could systematically 
be altered in order to preserve certain 
organs so that they could be sold to re-
searchers. They talked of ‘‘crushing’’ 
here and ‘‘crushing’’ there, being care-
ful to preserve little parts of a baby’s 
body because they are valuable on the 
research market. They talked of menus 
for organs and how lucrative these ar-
rangements could be. 

It was sick, callous, and completely 
inhuman. It also happens to be against 
the law. Soon thereafter, several of my 
colleagues and I called for an inves-
tigation into these disturbing revela-
tions. 

But, Mr. Speaker, our demands fell 
on deaf ears. Attorney General Loretta 
Lynch turned a blind eye and didn’t 
pursue an investigation. Even after 
multiple congressional committees re-
ferred their own investigations to the 
authorities at the Department of Jus-
tice, nothing was done. 

At the time, I said it was dis-
appointing, but hardly surprising. We 
all know how much political weight 

Planned Parenthood throws around in 
this town. But, Mr. Speaker, in this 
country, no one is above the law. 

That is why I was so pleased to re-
ceive word that the Department of Jus-
tice, now under the leadership of Attor-
ney General Jeff Sessions, appears to 
be following up on the evidence and 
taking our calls for an investigation 
seriously. 

In a letter to the Senate Judiciary 
Committee, Assistant Attorney Gen-
eral Stephen Boyd, who I am proud to 
say was formerly my chief of staff, re-
quested unredacted documents from 
the committee’s investigation into the 
suspected harvesting and trafficking of 
fetal tissue. He said, for now, the docu-
ments are for investigative use only, 
and a formal resolution may be re-
quired for further proceedings, such as 
a grand jury. 

I appreciate the Department of Jus-
tice’s attention to this, and I know I 
am not the only one who will be watch-
ing this closely. 

When the terrible videos first sur-
faced in 2015, I immediately came to 
the House floor and stood right here in 
the well and spoke out about this out-
rageous activity. Someone later told 
me I was the first one to speak on the 
floor, and, Mr. Speaker, I will be the 
last, if I have to. 

I said then: ‘‘I promise . . . we are 
not done talking about this.’’ Today, I 
am glad that has proven to be true. 

f 
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LET’S TAKE CARE OF THOSE AT 
THE BOTTOM 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The 
Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Texas (Mr. AL GREEN) for 5 minutes. 

Mr. AL GREEN of Texas. Mr. Speak-
er, again, I express my gratitude for 
the opportunity to speak from the well 
of the Congress of the United States of 
America. 

Mr. Speaker, I believe that there is 
some misinformation being accorded 
the American people. Misinformation 
because there seems to be a belief 
among those who are pushing a tax 
plan that will put us an additional $1.5 
trillion, more or less, in debt. There 
seems to be the notion being pushed 
that somehow by giving major corpora-
tions major breaks, these major cor-
porations will make a major conces-
sion and they will move major amounts 
of dollars down to those who work at 
the very lower levels of their busi-
nesses: those who clean the floors. 
Those who are there, they are called 
the night crew, and they make it pos-
sible for those who come in, in the day-
light, to have a clean office and a bet-
ter work environment. 

There seems to be a notion that 
somehow there will be a trickle down 
to them. I don’t see the empirical evi-
dence to support this position. I en-
courage my friends who believe in 
trickle down to move to bubble up and 
allow the minimum wage to be raised. 

Raise the minimum wage and make it 
a living wage. 

If you can get it to those at the top, 
why not assure those at the bottom 
some degree of benefit from the $1.5 
trillion? 

You but only have to decide that you 
will make a part of this tax bill a raise 
in the minimum wage. Make it so. You 
can do it. And if you should do it, you 
will find that there will be some people 
who will appreciate the fact that you 
didn’t just look out for those at the 
top, that you also decided that you 
were going to take care of those at the 
bottom. 

Finally this, Mr. Speaker, to those 
who believe that people will pull them-
selves up by bootstraps that they don’t 
have, please know this: 

Dear brothers and sisters: People who 
are poor cannot do more with less. 
There is a belief that if you are rich, 
you need more to do more. But if you 
are poor, you can do more with less. If 
poor people could do more with less, 
there would be no poor people. 

Let’s take care of those at the bot-
tom. Let the system bubble up, as op-
posed to trickle down. 

f 

MODERNIZING SNAP 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The 
Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Texas (Mr. CONAWAY) for 5 minutes. 

Mr. CONAWAY. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to discuss an issue that is receiv-
ing a lot of attention both in the media 
and in the House Agriculture Com-
mittee, and that is our Nation’s largest 
anti-hunger problem, the Supplemental 
Nutrition Assistance Program, or 
SNAP. 

As we approach the upcoming farm 
bill, I would offer a brief perspective, 
something that I have been keeping in 
the front of my mind throughout all of 
these conversations. 

Mr. Speaker, SNAP is about families 
that are living paycheck to paycheck 
here in our Nation. It is about helping 
households across this country, not so 
much worry about where the next meal 
is coming from, but letting them worry 
more about their children’s education, 
their own work, and, quite frankly, 
their own future. It is about helping 
every citizen realize the American 
Dream by modernizing a program that 
helps lift folks out of poverty, rather 
than trapping them there. 

Mr. Speaker, this will not be easy. 
There will be people who demonize our 
efforts. Some will even criticize the 
process. We will have those who paint 
doomsday scenarios about what we are 
trying to get done. Some will say it is 
too much, too soon, and too fast. 

Mr. Speaker, nothing could be fur-
ther from the truth. Our committee 
has spent 3 years examining every as-
pect of this program. We have heard 
from citizens across this Nation who 
have been helped by SNAP, and we 
identified modest improvements that 
we believe will better serve those in 
greatest need. 
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